Hudson Institute

This publication was funded by the Russia Strategic Initiative U.S. European Command. The views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of the Department of Defense or the United States Government.



POLICY MEMO

Sino-Russian Interactions Regarding the Shanghai Cooperation Organization

RICHARD WEITZ

Senior Fellow and Director, Center for Political-Military Analysis

July 2025

Takeaways

- Though not a mutual defense alliance, the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) remains the most important multilateral security structure in Central Asia that includes both Russia and China.
- Participating in SCO exercises provided the Chinese military with some of its first opportunities to rehearse power projection capabilities.
- The SCO has ceased holding its large Peace Mission series of exercises; other drills occur but less regularly.
- Despite differences regarding the SCO and the organization's declining relative importance to Russia and China, the two countries have sustained a robust security partnership within the organization and in Central Asia.

Executive Summary

Though the SCO is not a traditional mutual defense alliance, many Sino-Russian military exercises with Central Asian partners have occurred under its auspices. These drills helped develop contacts, improve operational proficiency, enhance interoperability, and demonstrate deterrence capabilities to external observers. The SCO also established the first military confidence-building measures and multilateral counterterrorism networks among the Russian, Chinese, and Central Asian governments. Yet, since Russia launched its full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, the SCO has ceased holding its biannual Peace Mission series of large multinational military exercises while continuing other drills on an irregular basis.

The Russian government welcomes the SCO as a prominent non-Western multinational structure that can advance its regional diplomatic, economic, and security goals. Participating in the SCO elevates Russia's diplomatic status, helps it pursue economic integration in Asia, and supports its advocacy for a Eurasian security system independent of the West. Through the SCO, the People's Republic of China (PRC) can pursue its intertwined economic and security objectives

in Central Asia within a cooperative multilateral structure that does not disrupt its other regional initiatives.

During the SCO's early evolution, Russia was the most important contributor to its security activities. Russian contingents have subsequently participated in most SCOrelated drills, and many other members' armed forces employ Soviet/Russian military equipment. In the economic domain, Russia has made progress in encouraging SCO governments to use more non-Western financial instruments, which are less vulnerable to international sanctions. However, members have not yet established a separate SCO payment system or a Greater Eurasian Partnership.

Beijing has been the driving force behind the SCO's evolution outside the security realm. PRC discourse emphasizes the congruence of Chinese-SCO values and takes pride in how the so-called Shanghai Spirit animates the organization. More concretely, China can use the SCO to advance its priority programs and challenge Western influence in Central Asia. The organization accomplishes this goal without overtly threatening Russian interests by characterizing its activities as SCO rather than PRC projects. In the defense domain, participating in SCO exercises gave the Chinese military some initial opportunities to rehearse power projection missions, though the People's Liberation Army (PLA) has since prioritized other geographic contingencies. The PRC has set forth an ambitious agenda for the SCO during its current chairmanship.

The Russian and Chinese governments have pursued conflicting policies regarding the SCO, especially concerning the organization's economic policies and, more recently, proposed changes to its unanimous voting requirement. Nonetheless, they have successfully managed their divergences within the SCO and kept these differences from damaging their overall partnership. The organization's enlarging membership will likely decrease its focus on Central Asia but make it a more effective tool for Moscow and Beijing to project influence elsewhere.

Hudson Institute has produced this paper for the study Russia-China Security Interactions in Central Asia: Bilateral and Multilateral Dimensions. This project analyzes the Sino-Russian relationship in Central Asia through three case studies. The first two papers assess Russian and Chinese ties with Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, which have the largest economies and populations in the region. The third paper evaluates Sino-Russian interactions with the Shanghai Cooperation Organization. A final paper draws on these three texts and other data to assess Russia's and China's overall relationships in Central Asia, project their future interactions in various scenarios, and evaluate the implications for the United States and its partners. Senior Fellow Richard Weitz is the primary author of the paper. Alexiya Mikerina, Marie Mach, Alexander Peris, and Ryan Wright provided research assistance. David Altman, Jack Feise, Mark Melton, Konstantin Shchelkunov, and Hannah Skaggs helped edit the text, while Ian Maready helped with the design. Hudson Institute would like to thank the Russia Strategic Initiative of the US European Command for funding this study.

This publication was funded by the Russia Strategic Initiative U.S. European Command. The views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of the Department of Defense or the United States Government.

Introduction

This paper first reviews the history and structure of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization. The following section analyzes Russia's and China's diplomatic, economic, and security goals regarding the organization. The paper then details how Moscow and Beijing pursue their regional agendas within the SCO framework. The final section assesses how Russia and China have managed their policy divergences concerning the SCO. It also projects how the organization's evolution could impact the two countries' influence in Central Asia and other regions.

Paper Roadmap

- Executive Summary
- SCO History and Structure
- Russian and Chinese Goals
- Russian and Chinese Tools of Influence
- Russia-China Interactions
- SCO Evolution Scenarios

History and Structure

The SCO is a unique organization—neither a traditional mutual defense alliance nor a multinational economic institution. It is the world's largest regional organization in terms of population, geography, and combined economic output. It also has a more comprehensive agenda than most regional organizations, encompassing security, economic, and social questions. Though it has a narrower geographic focus than some other groups, the SCO has become one of the most prominent non-Western institutions connecting Russia with the People's Republic of China and other partners.

The organization's original purpose was to regularize relations between China and the four newly independent countries that emerged along its western and northern borders following the Soviet Union's abrupt dissolution (Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, and the Russian Federation). In 1996, these states began holding annual presidential summits within a so-called Shanghai Five format to discuss select regional issues. In 2001, the five governments established the SCO to institutionalize their interactions. Besides continuing the annual leadership summits, renamed as meetings of the SCO Heads of State Council, they began holding regular meetings of their foreign, defense, law enforcement, economic, and other national agencies. They also broadened the geographic scope of their interactions by including Uzbekistan, which does not border China. At their June 2002 summit in St. Petersburg, the SCO governments adopted a charter establishing the organization's principles, objectives, agenda, and structure.¹

The SCO pursues many security activities. Early on, its member governments adopted several confidence-building measures regulating military activities along their joint borders. Additionally, they hold recurring meetings among their defense ministers, armed forces chiefs, general staffs, and other security agencies. Some of these sessions occur on the sidelines of bilateral and multilateral interagency summits. Since 2003, the SCO has organized frequent antiterrorist exercises that have involved regular armed forces, law enforcement agencies, and border security personnel. These exercises serve multiple purposes, including developing contacts, improving proficiency, enhancing interoperability, and reassuring member governments.

Before the Russian military launched a full-scale invasion of Ukraine, the members held large Peace Mission exercises approximately every two years. These drills involved large troop contingents from multiple countries. But the last exercise using that moniker occurred in 2021, at the Donguz training range in Russia's Orenburg Oblast. Eight SCO members— China, India, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Pakistan, Russia, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan—contributed approximately 4,000 military personnel to Peace Mission 2021, which simulated attacking terrorist targets.²

Interestingly, the August 2022 SCO Defense Ministerial stated that the members "decided to hold a joint military counterterrorist command post exercise Peaceful Mission 2023 in the Russian Federation on responding to new tactics used by international terrorists." The joint communiqué further observed that "Russia suggested that during this exercise, the interested parties focus on countering unmanned aerial

vehicles, ensuring information security, and preventing terrorist attacks involving chemical and biological weapons."³

Though several SCO members, notably China, participated in Russia's annual strategic command post exercises in 2022 and 2024, the next major SCO exercise, Interaction-2024, did not occur until July 2024. According to the PRC media, this drill in China's Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region "marks the first time the relevant agencies from all SCO member states have participated in a joint counter-terrorism live drill."⁴ The military and law enforcement personnel from the 10 participating countries rehearsed employing helicopters, armored vehicles, robotic dogs, and aerial drones against terrorist groups.⁵

The Shanghai Convention on Combating Terrorism, Separatism, and Extremism, signed at the organization's founding 2001 summit, commits the members to countering the three "evil forces" of international terrorism, ethno-separatism, and political "extremism."⁶ The SCO subsequently institutionalized counterterrorist cooperation by creating a Regional Antiterrorism Structure (RATS) in Tashkent. Since its official opening in June 2004, the RATS has promoted studies of Eurasian terrorist movements, facilitated data sharing regarding terrorist threats, and exchanged advice on counterterrorism policies. It has also coordinated exercises among SCO security forces and organized efforts to disrupt terrorist financing.⁷

The 2022 Samarkand Summit Declaration reiterated longstanding calls to compile "a unified list of terrorist, separatist and extremist organizations whose activities are prohibited" by SCO members, suggesting the organization has not been able to realize this perennial goal.⁸ Following a decade of growing interest in cybersecurity, internet control software, and information-technology-enhanced surveillance, the RATS established "information security" as a priority work issue in 2023.⁹ It is currently facilitating the Program of Cooperation between the SCO Member States Against Terrorism, Separatism, and Extremism for 2025–2027.¹⁰ SCO leaders consistently deny any intention of creating a Eurasian version of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). Article IV of the SCO friendship and cooperation treaty, signed in August 2007, affirms that "the Contracting Parties shall not participate in alliances or organizations directed against other Contracting Parties and shall not support any actions hostile to other Contracting Parties."¹¹ The SCO has officially remained a security organization (i.e., one focused on combating transnational nonstate threats such as terrorism) rather than becoming a collective defense structure like NATO (i.e., one possessing capabilities for waging conventional wars against nonmember countries). Its activities promote confidence-building measures, strengthen border controls, and facilitate law enforcement and intelligence cooperation against transnational threats.

The SCO's charter does not authorize collective defense operations, and the organization lacks dedicated military forces, an integrated command structure, or a combined planning staff. Any large multinational military operation that members participate in under SCO's auspices would have to involve an ad hoc effort by their national militaries.

During the 2023–24 Kazakhstan presidency, the SCO held 150 events, made Belarus the tenth full member, and signed some 60 strategic documents encompassing primarily energy, economic, and counternarcotics issues. Due to the summit's decision, the organization now has 10 full members, several formal observer states, and more than a dozen dialogue partners in the SCO Plus framework (see figure 1). The July 2024 Astana summit also launched a new SCO Investors Association to encourage direct and portfolio investment in member countries' priority sectors.¹² Kazakhstan President Kassym-Jomart Kemeluly Tokayev's proposal for developing military confidence-building measures for combating terrorism, separatism, and extremism remains under consideration.¹³ The members also discussed establishing an SCO anti-drug center in Dushanbe.¹⁴



Figure 1. SCO Members and Dialogue Partners

Source: Adapted from Beth Warrington, "Shanghai Cooperation Organization Members and Dialogue Partners in 2023," in Edward A. Lynch and Susanna Helms, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organization," *Military Review* (January/February 2024), https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Journals/Military-Review/English-Edition-Archives/January-February-2024/Shanghai.

Russian Goals

The Russian government routinely promotes non-Western multinational structures, such as the SCO, as tools to disrupt the established international order. In July 2024, Russian President Vladimir Putin said the SCO had "firmly established itself as one of the key pillars of a fair, multipolar world order."¹⁵ He advocated "creating a novel architecture in Eurasia of cooperation, indivisible security, and development . . . to replace the obsolete Eurocentric and Euro-Atlantic models that gave unilateral advantages only to individual states."¹⁶

Moscow's Objectives Regarding the SCO

- Promote non-Western international institutions
- Highlight Russia's international prominence
- Influence other members' policies
- Counter terrorism and other transnational threats
- Encourage use of non-Western financial instruments

The previous month, Putin said Russia aimed to leverage the SCO and other regional institutions to build "a new system of bilateral and multilateral guarantees of collective security in Eurasia" that would work toward "phasing out the military presence of external powers in the Eurasian region."¹⁷

The March 2023 Concept of the Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation advocates the same institutional integration in the economic realm. It envisages a Greater Eurasian Partnership that aggregates the "potential of all the states, regional organizations and Eurasian associations, based on the EAEU [Eurasian Economic Union], the SCO and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) as well as the conjunction of the EAEU development plans and the Chinese initiative 'One Belt One Road' [later renamed the Belt and Road Initiative, or BRI] while preserving the possibility for all the interested states and multilateral associations of the Eurasian continent to participate in this partnership and—as a result—establishment of a network of partner organizations in Eurasia."¹⁸

Participating in SCO activities allows the Russian government to demonstrate that it is not internationally isolated despite its aggression against Ukraine and its other abhorrent politicalmilitary policies. For example, Putin's attendance at the 2022 SCO summit in Samarkand marked his first in-person foreign meeting with international leaders since Russia invaded Ukraine again in February 2022 (see figure 2). Though no other attending leaders backed Russia's actions regarding Ukraine, none openly censored them either. Senior representatives of international organizations, including United Nations Secretary-General António Guterres in 2024, have also attended recent SCO summits with Putin.

Russian officials further perceive the SCO as a tool against regional terrorist threats, including as a means to influence other members' counterterrorism policies. Central Asian nationals were involved in the most severe recent terrorist attack against Russia, the Crocus City Hall concert assault on March 22, 2024. The Islamic State—Khorasan Province (referred to as ISIS-K, ISKP, or IS-Khorasan) group based in Afghanistan orchestrated the attack. Russian officials have also praised the SCO's contributions to countering narcotics trafficking.¹⁹

Chinese Goals

Beijing's Objectives Regarding the SCO

- Be an institutional rule-maker rather than rule-taker
- Reassure other members about China's growing regional presence
- Secure China's western borders
- Improve the PRC's antiterrorism and powerprojection capabilities
- Advance China's regional economic agenda
- Complement Beijing's other international initiatives

For Beijing, the SCO is valuable for projecting economic and security influence in Central Asia without infringing on Russia's traditional role as the region's primary security provider. China can advance these goals directly through SCO-related measures. It can do so indirectly by leveraging the organization's diplomatic and economic ties to induce other governments to pursue PRC-favored policies, such as suppressing anti-PRC messaging and embracing Beijingbacked economic initiatives.

In the security domain, the PRC can leverage the SCO to secure its western borders (which encompass Xinjiang, where the local Uyghur population is resisting Beijing's assimilation policies). The organization also gives it a means to thwart international terrorist threats (especially from Afghanistan, an operations center for regional terrorist groups) and protect its extensive energy and other economic interests in other members from violent attacks.²⁰ PRC President Xi Jinping told the other SCO leaders in July 2024 that "security is a prerequisite for national

development, and safety is the lifeline to happiness of the people. No matter how the international landscape changes, our Organization must hold the bottom line of common, comprehensive, cooperative and sustainable security."²¹

China also wants the SCO to complement—or at least not impede—its other economic, security, and ideological foreign policy instruments. These have waxed and waned over the years but have most prominently included the BRI and, more recently, the Global Development Initiative, Global Security Initiative, and Global Civilization Initiative. The PRC has also launched a dedicated China–Central Asia mechanism with leadership summits and a permanent secretariat.²² The Xiangshan Forum, an annual defense and security conference that the PLA oversees, also regularly includes senior Central Asian and other SCO representatives.²³

Despite the advent of these more recent instruments, Chinese support for the SCO remains strong. More than half of the approximately 10,000 attendees at the 2024 Astana summit were Chinese nationals.²⁴ Xi has welcomed the organization's

Figure 2. Leaders of SCO Member States at the September 2022 Summit in Samarkand



Source: Narendra Modi (@narendramodi), "With SCO leaders at the Summit in Samarkand.," Twitter (now X), September 16, 2022, https://x.com/narendramodi/status/1570687339713929217.

recent expansion of ties beyond Eurasia, highlighting how the "SCO member states have friends across the world."²⁵

Russian Means

Moscow's tools of influence concerning the SCO

- Participate in nearly all SCO projects
- Encourage widespread use of Soviet/Russian
 military equipment and procedures
- Leverage other countries' interest in cooperating with the SCO
- Strengthen ties with other Moscow-backed regional institutions

Russia has contributed critically to the SCO's security activities throughout its evolution. Russian forces almost always participate in, and sometimes host, SCO-related drills. Many other members use military equipment of Russian or Soviet origin, and Russia is also important to the SCO's counterterrorism efforts. According to Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov, the Russian government has for several years advocated establishing a unified center, based on the RATS, to address narcotics trafficking, terrorist financing, and other organized crime that can exacerbate terrorist threats.²⁶

Putin often praises the SCO's contributions in his bilateral meetings with Central Asian leaders.²⁷ Lavrov also regularly mentions its positive role to other member governments.²⁸ Furthermore, Moscow leverages other countries' interest in joining the organization. For instance, Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan recently requested Putin's support for his country's membership aspirations.²⁹

In his presentation to the 2024 SCO Astana summit, Putin advocated "creating a new Eurasian architecture of cooperation, indivisible security and development. . . . to

replace the obsolete Europe-centric and Euro-Atlantic models that gave unilateral advantages only to individual states."³⁰ As noted, Russian diplomacy advocates this SCO-related restructuring in both the economic and security domains. According to Putin, the core components of the new Eurasian security system could include a partnership among the Union State of Belarus and Russia, the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO), the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS), and the SCO.³¹ When Putin confirmed he would attend the China-hosted SCO leadership summit in September 2024, he affirmed that the organization "will make further efforts to interconnect the integration processes within the Eurasian Economic Union and China's Belt and Road Initiative with a view to forming a greater Eurasian partnership in the future."³²

Some of Russia's most important economic partners belong to the SCO. Moscow has sought to enhance mutual commercial ties by encouraging the use of non-Western financial instruments, which are less vulnerable to international sanctions. At the 2024 Astana summit, Putin welcomed the use of national currencies in 92 percent of Russia's transactions with other members from January to April 2024.³³ This growth, though, is due to the initiative of individual member governments rather than collective efforts within the SCO, which presently lacks intergovernmental financial cooperation mechanisms. The Russian government has repeatedly, if unsuccessfully, proposed establishing a payment and settlement system within the SCO to surmount this impediment.³⁴

Russia has also recently tried to polish its green energy credentials through the SCO. In April 2025, it hosted the first SCO Sustainable Development Forum in Omsk Oblast, where participating governments talked about decreasing their carbon emissions, adapting to climate change, and assessing regional and global sustainable development models.³⁵

However, the Russian government has cultivated alternative Eurasian institutions as well. China and others have opposed adding an overtly military dimension to the SCO, to which the Russian government has responded by augmenting the CSTO. Unlike the SCO, the CSTO has become a genuine military alliance that can mobilize standing multinational forces against threats. Moscow has also promoted SCO ties with the CSTO and the CIS, which held a one-day joint counterterrorism exercise (Eurasia-Antiterror—2023) with the SCO in September 2023 (see figure 3).³⁶

The EAEU has acquired roles that the SCO could have assumed if Sino-Russian disputes had not impeded it. Russian analysts note that, with Belarus's recent elevation to full SCO membership, four of the five EAEU members (Russia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Belarus) belong to the SCO, while the fifth EAEU member, Armenia, is an SCO dialogue partner.³⁷ The EAEU has also established a free trade agreement with SCO member Iran.³⁸ More recently, Moscow has promoted development of the BRICS (a grouping that originally included Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa), which includes many leading SCO countries but also important extra-Eurasian members such as Brazil and South Africa.

Chinese Means

Beijing's Means of Influence Concerning the SCO

- Stress congruence of PRC-SCO values
- Claim mutually beneficial win-win outcomes
- Participate in SCO exercises and other security engagements
- Advance Chinese economic objectives
- Characterize PRC projects as SCO activities
- Strengthen ties with other Beijing-backed regional initiatives, such as the BRI
- Expand SCO's agenda

Beijing has been the driving force behind the SCO's evolution. More established international organizations required the PRC to accept membership on a take-it-or-leave-it basis. However, Chinese officials have arguably driven the SCO's design and evolution more than any other country-assuming the preferred role of rule-shaper rather than merely a rule-taker. Manifestations of China's elevated role in the SCO are evident: Shanghai is in the organization's name, and its headquarters are in Beijing. PRC writings and statements also emphasize the congruence of SCO and Chinese values and speak of a "Shanghai Spirit of mutual trust, mutual benefit, equality, consultation, respect for cultural diversity and pursuit of common development" as "a new driving force for equitable, just and reasonable international political, economic and security order . . . welcome from the outside world."39 As a vague concept, adherence to the Shanghai Spirit imposes few constraints on specific Chinese policies.

More concretely, China has found the SCO useful for advancing its programs and challenging Western influence in Central Asia without overtly threatening Russian interests there. Denouncing "the real threat of Cold War mentality" at the July 2024 SCO leadership summit, Xi called on member states to "consolidate the power of unity" to counter "external interference."⁴⁰ Chinese leaders leverage SCO events to promote PRC initiatives regarding other members. For example, Minister of National Defense Dong Jun took advantage of a recent meeting of the SCO Council of Defense Ministers in Astana to engage with Kazakhstan's defense establishment.⁴¹

According to one PRC source, "the Chinese military and police personnel had the first regular encounter with their foreign counterparts" through participation in SCO exercises.⁴² These drills still provide regular opportunities for the PRC to enhance its regional power projection capabilities, rehearsing "airground combat operations in foreign countries, undertaking a range of operations including long-distance mobilization, counterterrorism missions, stability maintenance operations, and conventional warfare."⁴³ The Chinese armed forces have also tested new technology, such as drones, in SCO drills.

The 2018 Agreement of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization Member States on Joint Military Exercises provides an international legal foundation for the PLA to deploy on other members' territories for SCO drills.⁴⁴ The PRC has leveraged the SCO to expand its professional military education (PME) outreach to Central Asian states, establishing a training institute for SCO officers in 2014.⁴⁵ However, during the last decade, the SCO has arguably become less important to the PLA's development. China's military has increased its capabilities remarkably in recent years and has developed a robust defense partnership with Russia, conducting many more exercises with the Russian armed forces than with any other foreign military.

In the economic domain, the PRC's aggregate trade with all SCO member states, observer states, and dialogue partners reached a record \$890 billion in 2024, amounting to 14.4 percent of China's total exports.⁴⁶ The PRC has strived to embed the BRI within the SCO framework to overcome other countries' concerns about its initiatives. By characterizing its activities as SCO rather than PRC projects, the Chinese government can decrease regional anxieties about them. Yet, thanks to its growing economic primacy in Eurasia, China can bypass the SCO whenever necessary and pursue essentially ad hoc bilateral deals that it couches in the terms of multilateral initiatives.

The SCO's economic bodies have held numerous events. However, commercial deals attributable to their activities have been lacking.⁴⁷ At the 2023 summit, Tokayev lamented that the SCO had not yet executed a major economic project under its auspices.⁴⁸ A Kazakhstani journalist dismissed many of the documents SCO members adopted at the 2024 Astana summit as "aspirational."⁴⁹

Economic initiatives that Beijing has launched under the SCO's auspices consist primarily of bilateral deals in which China provides loans, investments, and additional benefits to other members. At the July 2024 Council of Heads of State meeting, Xi said China will provide at least 1,000 training opportunities to SCO-affiliated countries and host some 1,000 youth exchanges relating to digital technology through 2029.⁵⁰ Although Beijing takes care to frame these inducements within an SCO framework, the PRC most likely would have pursued these initiatives even if the SCO had not existed. Similarly, China's economic ties with other SCO members would likely have increased even without the organization due to the proximity between resource-hungry China and its resource-rich Eurasian neighbors.

In mid-July 2024, China assumed the rotating annual SCO presidency for the first time in seven years. Though some analysts have questioned Beijing's continuing interest in the organization, the PRC had adopted an ambitious action agenda for the year. Under the slogan "Upholding the Shanghai Spirit: SCO on the Move," the PRC overtly seeks "deeper SCO cooperation in politics, security, trade, cultural and people-to-people exchange, and mechanism building, among other fields."51 In the first three months of this year, China hosted meetings of the SCO border security leaders, the Council of the Regional Anti-Terrorist Structure, the SCO International Military Cooperation Organs, and an SCO counterterrorism exercise. Furthermore, the PRC Ministry of National Defense held the first SCO young and middle-aged officers' exchange on October 20-30, 2024. More than 20 military officers and defense officials from SCO members, observer states, dialogue partners, and friendly countries attended.52

The PRC will end its term by hosting the Twenty-fifth Meeting of the Council of Heads of State of the SCO in the summer or early autumn in the northern city of Tianjin. By this time, the PRC chair aims to hold more than 100 meetings and events within the SCO framework, including some 40 "institutional" meetings, such as a Political Parties Forum, International Investment and Trade Expo, and Poverty Reduction and Sustainable Development Forum.⁵³ The planned economic activities encompass all eight major areas of the PRC Global Development Initiative (climate change and green development, digital economy, connectivity, financing for development, food security, industrialization, poverty reduction, and public health).⁵⁴ The PRC is driving the SCO's political agenda regarding artificial intelligence (Al). In late May, the city of Tianjin hosted the 2025 China–Shanghai Cooperation Organization Artificial Intelligence Cooperation Forum, which "aims to strengthen practical collaboration in Al development and governance among SCO member states."⁵⁵ China is also still trying to establish an SCO Development Bank.⁵⁶

In the security domain, the PRC has convened a RATS session, a meeting of border defense chiefs, and a counterterrorism exercise.⁵⁷ It is also organizing activities to expand and improve counterterrorism cooperation within the RATS.⁵⁸ In line with Russian proposals, China is transforming

Figure 3. Eurasia-Antiterror—2023: Joint Anti-Terrorism Drill of the SCO and CIS



Source: "Joint Anti-Terrorism Drill of the SCO and CIS: Eurasia-Antiterror—2023," SCO, September 22, 2023, http://eng.sectsco.org/20230922/-Joint-anti-terrorism-drill-of-the-SCOand-CIS-Eurasia-Antiterror---2023-959008.html.

the RATS into a more integrated "universal center" for addressing the "three evil forces" of terrorism, separatism, and extremism.⁵⁹ The two main written deliverables that members are likely to consider for approval at the heads of state summit will be a 10-year (2025–35) development strategy and a joint statement on the "80th anniversary of the victory of the Chinese People's War of Resistance Against Japanese Aggression and the World Anti-Fascist War" (i.e., the end of World War II).⁶⁰

Russia-China Interactions and Implications

Sino-Russian SCO Exchanges and Effects

- Russia and China frequently differ regarding the SCO, but Moscow and Beijing have kept these differences from damaging their overall partnership.
- Both routinely employ non-SCO instruments to complement or circumvent SCO actions.
- Though the SCO is a weak institution, it provides Russia and China with some low-cost benefits.
- Membership enlargement will likely decrease the SCO's Central Asia focus but could allow Moscow and Beijing to more effectively project influence elsewhere.

The SCO helps manage Sino-Russian interactions regarding Central Asia despite the two governments' occasionally sharp disagreements regarding the organization's development. The Russian government professes support for various Chinese economic initiatives in principle. However, in practice, it has exploited the organization's unanimity rule to block PRC proposals to create an SCO-wide energy club, free trade zone, and robust development bank.⁶¹ Russian-Chinese security differences have also circumscribed the SCO's potential military role. For instance, the PRC blocked Russian efforts to strengthen ties between the SCO and the Moscow-led CSTO.⁶² More recently, to overcome deadlocks and increase institutional efficiency, some PRC scholars have proposed relaxing the unanimity requirement and allowing a simple majority of members to reach some decisions. Russian representatives resolutely oppose waiving the unanimity rule.⁶³

Other factors also weaken the SCO as a regional institution. A fundamental principle of the organization is respect for the principles of non-intervention and sovereignty, which exclude intervention in members' internal security crises. When a terrorist incident occurs in a member country, the organization tends to merely issue statements of support for the attacked governments. Furthermore, "bilateral disputes are not subject to discussion within its institutions."64 As a result, the SCO played no role in managing the recent fighting between members India and Pakistan, which could have ended in a nuclear war in the heart of Asia. Many accords that member countries adopt under SCO auspices consist primarily of bilateral deals; the organization merely provides a convenient negotiating venue and a multilateral gloss. Russian and Chinese government representatives, including Putin and Xi, have many other opportunities to meet outside the organization's purview. The SCO, lacking substantial organic resources or authority, depends on its members' sustained contributions. A resumption of Moscow and Beijing's historical rivalry for Eurasia would doom the SCO to irrelevance.

Still, the SCO provides Russia and China with low-cost benefits. For example, the organization regularly adopts multinational declarations that align with Russian and Chinese goals. The July 2024 Astana Declaration embraced "the central coordinating role of the UN" and reiterated "that the unilateral and unrestrained build-up of global ballistic missile defense systems by individual countries or groups of states has a negative impact on international security and stability."⁶⁵ The Twenty-third Meeting of the Council of Heads of Government of Member States in October 2024 supported Russian and Chinese opposition to Western sanctions by denouncing "protectionist measures, unilateral sanctions and trade restrictions that undermine the multilateral trading system and hinder global sustainable development."⁶⁶

The SCO also provides Russia and China with a flexible multilateral framework to manage Central Asian issues.67 Despite recent membership expansion, Central Asia has always been the organization's geographic focus. SCO summit declarations regularly affirm that members consider Central Asia the organization's core region.⁶⁸ A former SCO secretary-general maintained that "the SCO's biggest security achievement in the last 20 years" was helping keep Central Asia stable despite all the region's challenges.⁶⁹ Earlier, the PRC perceived the SCO as a means to acquire influence in Central Asia without alarming Moscow, whereas Russia valued how the organization helped monitor and channel that expansion. Moscow and Beijing still benefit from the SCO as a source of mutual reassurance in which they overtly acknowledge one another's interests regarding Central Asia. Moreover, Sino-Russian differences arguably reassure Central Asians by minimizing the potential for a China-Russia condominium within the SCO.

During the last few years, the Russian and Chinese governments have collaborated to enlarge the SCO's agenda and, more recently, its membership beyond Eurasia.⁷⁰ In 2023, the SCO elevated Iran from an observer nation to full membership, while in 2024, Belarus received a similar promotion. New so-called dialogue partners — a designation that can lead to eventual observer status or full membership include more than a dozen countries: Armenia, Azerbaijan, Bahrain, Cambodia, Egypt, Kuwait, the Maldives, Myanmar, Nepal, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Sri Lanka, Turkey, and the United Arab Emirates. Though not all the member governments are anti-Western, the organization has essentially become a bloc of non-Western countries with extensive ties to Russia and China. Moscow and Beijing can leverage the SCO as a "geopolitical showcase" of non-Western approaches to international issues.⁷¹ Western sanctions have made the Russian government more acquiescent to China's economic and security ambitions for the SCO, while Sino-Western tensions have likely decreased Beijing's resistance to the organization's adoption of an overtly anti-US stance.⁷²

Membership expansion can increase the SCO's capabilities but also exacerbate disparities in geographic size, economic resources, demography, geopolitical orientation, and military power. The recent priority given to broadening over deepening the organization has complicated internal defense cooperation since the newest members lack the shared Soviet/Russian military legacy of the founding group. Though the SCO's recent enlargement has diluted its cohesion and historic focus on Central Asia, the expansion has provided Moscow and Beijing with another means of currying favor with governments interested in joining the SCO and an augmented tool to project influence in Europe, the Middle East, and additional areas of Asia.⁷³



Abbreviations

AI: artificial intelligence
ASEAN: Association of Southeast Asian Nations
BRI: Belt and Road Initiative
BRICS: Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa
CIS: Commonwealth of Independent States
CSTO: Collective Security Treaty Organization
EAEU: Eurasian Economic Union
NATO: North Atlantic Treaty Organization
PLA: People's Liberation Army
PME: professional military education
PRC: People's Republic of China
RATS: Regional Antiterrorism Structure
SCO: Shanghai Cooperation Organization

Endnotes

- 1 "Charter of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization," SCO, June 7, 2002, http://www.sectsco.org/EN/show.asp?id=69.
- 2 "SCO 'Peace Mission 2021' Counter-Terrorism Drill Concludes in Russia," Xinhua, September 25, 2021, http://eng.chinamil.com. cn/CHINA_209163/TopStories_209189/10093190.html.
- 3 "Joint Communique of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation Defence Ministers' Meeting (24 August 2022, Tashkent)," SCO, August 26, 2022, https://eng.sectsco.org/20220826/911015. html.
- 4 "SCO Countries Hold First Joint Live Anti-terror Drills with All Member States," *The Hindu*, July 24, 2024, https://www. thehindu.com/news/international/sco-countries-hold-first-jointlive-anti-terror-drills-with-all-member-states/article68441245.ece.
- 5 "SCO Members Conduct Joint Counter-Terrorism Live Exercise," Xinhua, July 23, 2024, https://english.news. cn/20240723/4fe1af5c7cf9431598f532f49720b1c3/c.html; and Liu Caiyu, "SCO's Anti-terror Body Outlines Future Cooperation on Fighting 'Three Forces,'" *Global Times*, September 13, 2024, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202409/1319780.shtml.
- 6 "The Shanghai Convention on Combating Terrorism, Separatism and Extremism," SCO, June 15, 2001, https://eng.sectsco.org/ files/202907/202907.
- 7 Aiyyna K. Rumyantseva and Komron Kh. Rakhimov, "Роль ШОС в противодействии терроризму в странах Центральной Азии" [The SCO's role in countering terrorism in Central Asian countries], *Post-Soviet Studies* 5, no. 8 (2022): 835–46, https://www. postussr.org/news/news2022/40.
- 8 "Самаркандская декларация Совета глав государств-членов Шанхайской организации сотрудничества" [The Samarkand Declaration of the Council of Heads of State of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization], Kremlin, September 16, 2022, http:// www.kremlin.ru/supplement/5841.
- 9 Vladimir Norov, "On the Basis of Mutual Trust: Shanghai Cooperation Organization Is Playing an Important Role in Ensuring Regional Security and Stability," China Daily, January 12, 2024, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202401/12/ WS65a07a0ca3105f21a507be2e.html.
- "Страны ШОС будут сотрудничать в борьбе с терроризмом, сепаратизмом и экстремизмом" [SCO countries will cooperate in combating terrorism, separatism and extremism], TASS, July 4, 2024, https://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/21272033.
- 11 "Treaty on Long-Term Good-Neighborliness, Friendship and Cooperation Between the Member States of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization," SCO, August 16, 2007, https://lawinfochina.com/display. aspx?id=7859&lib=tax&SearchKeyword=&SearchCKeyword=.

- 12 Saniya Sakenova, "SCO Investors Association Holds First Meeting in Astana," *Astana Times*, March 19, 2025, https:// astanatimes.com/2025/03/sco-investors-association-holds-firstmeeting-in-astana.
- 13 Muhammad Asif Noor, "Kazakhstan's Chairmanship in SCO: Achievements and Future Directions," Astana Times, July 10, 2024, https://astanatimes.com/2024/07/kazakhstanschairmanship-in-sco-achievements-and-future-directions.
- 14 "Interdepartmental Consultations on Establishing an SCO Antidrug Centre in Dushanbe," SCO, February 28, 2024, https://eng. sectsco.org/20240228/1287842.html.
- 15 Pavel Mikheyev, "Security Group Led by China, Russia 'Key Pillar' of World Order, Putin Tells Xi," Reuters, July 3, 2024, https://ca.news.yahoo.com/putin-arrives-kazakhstan-russiachina-013107274.html.
- 16 "Заседание Совета глав государств-членов ШОС" [Meeting of the Council of Heads of State of the SCO member states], Kremlin, July 4, 2024, http://special.kremlin.ru/events/president/ transcripts/74464.
- 17 Reid Standish, "Xi, Putin Kick Off SCO Summit in Kazakhstan with Belarus Set to Join," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, July 3, 2024, https://www.rferl.org/a/xi-putin-sco-summit-kazakhstanchina-russia/33019941.html.
- 18 "The Concept of the Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation," Russian Foreign Ministry, March 31, 2023, https://mid.ru/en/ foreign_policy/fundamental_documents/1860586.
- 19 "Вершинин отметил успехи БРИКС и ШОС в борьбе с наркокриминалом" [Vershinin noted the successes of BRICS and the SCO in the fight against drug crime], TASS, March 13, 2025, https://tass.ru/politika/23389677.
- 20 Bates Gill and Carla Freeman, "What Does Further Expansion Mean for the Shanghai Cooperation Organization?," US Institute of Peace, May 30, 2024, https://www.usip.org/ publications/2024/05/what-does-further-expansion-meanshanghai-cooperation-organization.
- 21 Xi Jinping, "Joining Hands to Build a More Beautiful Home of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, July 4, 2024, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xw/ zyjh/202407/t20240704_11448344.html.
- 22 Nectar Gan, "A Growing Club Led by Xi and Putin to Counter the US Is Adding a Staunchly Pro-Russia Member," CNN, July 2, 2024, https://edition.cnn.com/2024/07/02/china/china-russiabelarus-full-member-sco-summit-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 23 Mei Changwei, "Chinese Defense Minister Meets Foreign Military Guests Attending 11th Beijing Xiangshan Forum," China Military

Online, September 13, 2024, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/ CHINA_209163/TopStories_209189/16338258.html.

- 24 Nikola Mikovic, "SCO Summit: A Battle for Influence in Central Asia," *Times of Central Asia*, July 8, 2024, https://timesca.com/ sco-summit-a-battle-for-influence-in-central-asia.
- 25 Xi, "Joining Hands."
- 26 "Лавров: центр по борьбе с новыми угрозами могут создать с участием стран ШОС" [Lavrov: A center for combating new threats could be created with participation of SCO countries], TASS, January 14, 2025, https://tass.ru/politika/22876053.
- 27 See, for example, "Cobmecthoe заявление Президента Республики Казахстан и Президента Российской Федерации об углублении стратегического партнерства в условиях нового глобального порядка" [Joint statement of the president of the Republic of Kazakhstan and the president of the Russian Federation on deepening strategic partnership in the context of the new global order], President of the Republic of Kazakhstan, November 28, 2024, https://www.akorda.kz/ru/sovmestnoezayavlenie-prezidenta-respubliki-kazahstan-i-prezidentarossiyskoy-federacii-ob-uglublenii-strategicheskogo-partnerstvav-usloviyah-novogo-globalnogo-poryadka-2810110; and "Путин заявил о близости позиций РФ и Таджикистана по глобальным вопросам" [Putin declared that the positions of Russia and Tajjikistan on global questions are close], TASS, March 17, 2025, https://tass.ru/politika/23422591.
- 28 See, for example, "О переговорах Министра иностранных дел России С.В.Лаврова с Министром иностранных дел Киргизии Ж.М.Кулубаевым" [On the negotiations between the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Russia S.V.Lavrov and the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Kyrgyzstan J.M.Kulubaev], Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, January 22, 2025, https://mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/rso/ sanhajskaa-organizacia-sotrudnicestva-sos-/1992503.
- 29 Kathrine Frich, "Turkey Seeks Permanent Membership in Shanghai Cooperation Organization," Dagens.com, July 12, 2024, https://www.dagens.com/world/turkey-seeks-permanentmembership-in-shanghai-cooperation-organization.
- 30 Kremlin, "Meeting of the Council of Heads of State."
- 31 "О российской инициативе Большого Евразийского портнерства" [On the Russian Greater Eurasian Partnership initiative], Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, June 15, 2023, https://www.mid.ru/ ru/activity/coordinating_and_advisory_body/head_of_subjects_ council/materialy-o-vypolnenii-rekomendacij-zasedanij-sgs/xxxvizasedanie-sgs/1767070.
- 32 "Putin: We Will Be Glad to Attend SCO Summit in China in Sept," Interfax, May 12, 2025, https://interfax.com/newsroom/topstories/111326/.
- 33 "Выступление Президента России на саммите ШОС" [Speech by the president of Russia at the SCO summit], Kremlin, July 4, 2024, http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/74464.

- 34 See, for example, Kremlin, "Speech by the president of Russia."
- 35 "В Омске в середине апреля пройдет первый форум устойчивого развития ШОС" [The first SCO sustainable development forum will be held in Omsk in mid-April], TASS, March 26, 2025, https:// tass.ru/obschestvo/23504019.
- 36 "Joint Anti-terrorism Drill of the SCO and CIS: Eurasia-Antiterror – 2023," SCO, September 22, 2023, https://eng. sectsco.org/20230922/-Joint-anti-terrorism-drill-of-the-SCO-and-CIS-Eurasia-Antiterror--2023-959008.html.
- 37 Sergey Mikhnevich, "'Globalise It': The SCO and the Future of the Economic Agenda in the Organisation's Globalisation," Valdai Discussion Club, August 11, 2024, https://valdaiclub.com/a/ highlights/globalise-it-the-sco-and-the-future/.
- 38 "О российско-иранских межмидовских консультациях по европейской и региональной проблематике" [On the Russian-Iranian ministerial consultations on European and regional issues], Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, March 17, 2025, https://www.mid.ru/ru/foreign_plicy/rso/sanhajskaa-organizaciasotrudnicestva-sos-/2003567.
- 39 Yu Sui, "Summit Showcases SCO's Evolving Development and Maturity," China-US Focus, June 22, 2017, http://www. chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/2017/0622/15135.html.
- 40 Nectar Gan, "China's Xi Urges Regional Leaders to Resist 'External Interference' as Security Bloc Grows to Counter US," CNN, July 4, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/07/04/asia/putinxi-russia-china-alignment-sco-astana-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 41 "Chinese Defense Minister to Attend SCO Meeting in Kazakhstan," *China Daily*, April 25, 2025, http://eng.chinamil. com.cn/CHINA_209163/TopStories_209189/16303444.html.
- 42 Wang Jin and Kong Dehang, "Counter-Terrorism Cooperation Between China and Central Asian States in the Shanghai Cooperation Organization," *China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies* 5, no. 1 (2019): 65–79, https://www. worldscientific.com/doi/pdf/10.1142/S2377740019500027? srsltid=AfmBOoo7HX3O8KsQGG9wApxUSb6M1R74ASjbA q0qijuaaQZcgPPyWNY3.
- 43 Matthew Southerland, Will Green, and Sierra Janik, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organization: A Testbed for Chinese Power Projection," US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, November 12, 2020, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/ default/files/2020-11/Shanghai_Cooperation_Organization-Testbed_for_Chinese_Power_Projection.pdf.
- 44 Arran Hope, "PRC Advances New International Order in Astana," *China Brief* 24, no. 14 (July 2024), https://jamestown.org/ program/prc-advances-new-international-order-in-astana.
- 45 Erica Marat, "China's Expanding Military Education Diplomacy in Central Asia," PONARS Eurasia, April 19, 2021, https:// www.ponarseurasia.org/chinas-expanding-military-educationdiplomacy-in-central-asia.

- 46 Yang Cheng, "China-SCO Trade Hits Record \$890 Billion," China Daily, April 10, 2025, https://www.chinadaily.com. cn/a/202504/10/WS67f7b872a3104d9fd381ea07.html.
- 47 Temur Umarov, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organization Is Ineffective and Irrelevant," *Carnegie Politika*, July 5, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org/russia-eurasia/politika/2024/07/ sco-summit-china-russia.
- 48 Eldaniz Gusseinov, "Central Asian Leaders Advocate for Enhanced Cooperation and Project Implementation at SCO Summit," Daryo, June 10, 2024, https://daryo.uz/en/2024/06/10/ central-asian-leaders-advocate-for-enhanced-cooperation-andproject-implementation-at-sco-summit.
- 49 Almaz Kumenov, "Kazakhstan: SCO Summit Doesn't Put Much Meat on Organization's Bones," EurasiaNet, July 5, 2024, https:// eurasianet.org/kazakhstan-sco-summit-doesnt-put-much-meaton-organizations-bones.
- 50 "SCO Vital for Peace, Security and Prosperity," CGTN, July 5, 2024, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/OPINIONS_209196/ Opinions_209197/16321959.html.
- 51 "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Guo Jiakun's Regular Press Conference on February 21, 2025," transcript, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xw/ fyrbt/202502/t20250221_11560194.html.
- 52 Zhang Xiaogang, "Regular Press Conference of the Ministry of National Defense on October 31," transcript, Ministry of National Defense of the PRC, published November 13, 2024, http://eng. mod.gov.cn/xb/News_213114/NewsRelease/16351553.html.
- 53 "SCO in 2025: China Unveils SCO Emblem and Plans for 2025," CGTN, January 3, 2025, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2025-01-02/VHJhbnNjcmlwdDgyNjEz/index.html.
- 54 "The Ministry of Foreign Affairs Holds a Briefing on China's Rotating Presidency of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, September 9, 2024, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xw/wjbxw/202409/ t20240910_11488270.html.
- 55 "China, SCO Partners Expand Al Cooperation," *China Daily*, June 3, 2025,https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202506/03/ WS683e4f51a310a04af22c2d7b.html.
- 56 Chinese Premier Calls for Deepening SCO Cooperation," Xinhua, October 16, 2024, https://english.news. cn/20241016/0b69688122b44ed7b272147f0c1daa95/c.html.
- 57 Xinhua, "China Intensifies Work as SCO Rotating Chair: Spokesperson," State Council of the PRC, February 21, 2025, https://english.www.gov.cn/news/202502/21/content_ WS67b88070c6d0868f4e8efdd5.html.
- 58 Liu, "SCO's Anti-Terror Body."
- 59 Zhang Yunbi, "Li Unveils Proposal on Deepening SCO

Cooperation," *China Daily*, October 17, 2024, https://global. chinadaily.com.cn/a/202410/17/WS67105280a310f1265a1c7ff5. html.

- 60 "Shanghai Cooperation Organisation to Adopt 10-Year Development Plan in 2025," Sputnik India, January 3, 2025, https://sputniknews.in/20250103/shanghai-cooperationorganization-to-adopt-10-year-developm ent-planin-2025-8626177.html.
- 61 Umarov, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organization Is Ineffective."
- 62 Marcel de Haas, "The 'Peace Mission 2007' Exercises: The Shanghai Cooperation Organisation Advances," Advanced Research and Assessment Group, Defence Academy of the United Kingdom, September 2007, http://www.clingendael.nl/ publications/2007/20070900_cscp_paper_haas.pdf.
- 63 Guan Guihai, "SCO Needs to Coordinate Disparate Views," China-US Focus, July 9, 2024, https://www.chinausfocus.com/ foreign-policy/sco-needs-to-coordinate-disparate-views.
- 64 "Remarks SCO Secretary General Nurlan Yermekbayev at ISSI on 'The SCO's Role in the Changing Global Order,'" Institute of Strategic Studies Islamabad, April 25, 2025, https://issi.org.pk/ remarks-sco-secretary-general-nurlan-yermekbayev-at-issi-onthe-scos-role-in-the-changing-global-order.
- 65 "Астанинская декларация Совета глав государств членов Шанхайской организации сотрудничества" [Astana Declaration of the Council of Heads of State of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization], Kremlin, July 4, 2024, http://www.kremlin.ru/ supplement/6163.
- 66 "SCO Member States Oppose Protectionism, Unilateral Sanctions," *People's Daily* (SCO China), October 16, 2024, https://www.scochina2025.org.cn/en/n3/2025/0313/c518818-20289130.html.
- 67 Jeremy Garlick, "Beyond Central Asia: The Ever-Expanding Influence of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization," European Hub for Contemporary China, February 21, 2025, https://eh4s. eu/publication/beyond-central-asia-the-ever-expanding-influenceof-the-shanghai-cooperation-organization.
- 68 See, for example, Kremlin, "Samarkand Declaration."
- 69 Vladimir Norov, "Shanghai Cooperation Organization Is Playing an Important Role in Ensuring Regional Security and Stability," *China Daily*, January 25, 2024, https://eng.sectsco. org/20240125/1244550.html.
- 70 Robert D. Blackwill and Richard Fontaine, "No Limits? The China-Russia Relationship and US Foreign Policy," Council on Foreign Relations, December 2024, https://www.cfr.org/report/no-limitschina-russia-relationship-and-us-foreign-policy.
- 71 Rustam Khaidarzoda and Marina Dmitriyeva, "Таджикистан и Китай в ШОС: от двустороннего взаимодействия до общего глобального видения" [Tajikistan and China in the SCO: From

bilateral interaction to a common global vision], Russian International Affairs Council, November 8, 2024, https:// russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/columns/postsoviet/ tadzhikistan-i-kitay-v-shos-ot-dvustoronnego-vzaimodeystviyado-obshchego-globalnogo-videniya.

72 Nicholas Olczak, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO): An Evolving Platform That Should Not Be Overlooked," Swedish Institute of International Affairs, March 2025, https://www.ui.se/ globalassets/ui.se-eng/publications/ui-publications/2025/final-uireport-no.-3-2025.pdf.

73 Eva Seiwert, "SCO Expansion: A Double-Edged Sword," *The Diplomat* 116 (July 2024), https://magazine.thediplomat. com/2024-07/sco-expansion-a-double-edged-sword.

About the Author



Richard Weitz is senior fellow and director of the Center for Political-Military Analysis at Hudson Institute. His current research includes regional security developments relating to Europe, Eurasia, and East Asia as well as US foreign and defense policies. Before joining Hudson in 2005, Dr. Weitz worked for several other academic and professional research institutions and the US Department of Defense, where he received an Award for

Excellence from the Office of the Secretary of Defense.

Dr. Weitz is a graduate of Harvard University (PhD in political science), Oxford University (MPhil in politics), the London School of Economics (MSc in international relations), and Harvard College (BA with highest honors in government), where he was elected to Phi Beta Kappa. He is proficient in Russian, French, and German.

© 2025 Hudson Institute, Inc. All rights reserved.

About Hudson Institute

Hudson Institute is a research organization promoting American leadership for a secure, free, and prosperous future.

Founded in 1961 by strategist Herman Kahn, Hudson Institute challenges conventional thinking and helps manage strategic transitions to the future through interdisciplinary studies in defense, international relations, economics, energy, technology, culture, and law.

Hudson seeks to guide policymakers and global leaders in government and business through a robust program of publications, conferences, policy briefings, and recommendations.

Visit www.hudson.org for more information.

Hudson Institute 1201 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Fourth Floor Washington, DC 20004

+1.202.974.2400 info@hudson.org www.hudson.org